
our priority 2017 
project of reno-
vating the 
Woodpecker 
Loop Observa-
tion Platform. To 
date, we have 
received an 
amazing $2,235 
from this appeal 
to fund this 
needed renova-
tion! This finan-
cial support, and 
the many volun-
teer hours that 
are donated by 
members, has 
inspired and al-
lowed us to 
move forward 
quickly with 
many of our conservation-oriented goals for 
2017. 
 
 Now is a rewarding time to go for a 
wildlife drive through any of our mid-valley 
refuges (Finley, Ankeny, Baskett Slough, or 
Snag Boat Bend), or for a hike on one of the 
refuge trails. The wetlands and fields are of-
ten covered with huge flocks of waterfowl. I 
like to watch the throngs of Canada geese 
feeding in the fields and the bright swans on 
the lakes, but my personal favorites are the 
large groups of elegant pintails on flooded 
marshes and ponds. Last week, I watched a 
pair of eagles strafing the marshes together 
to eventually catch a duck. A small group of 
colorful wood ducks swam in Muddy Creek at 
the bridge crossing. Large herds of elk, up to 
200 at a time, are often seen in the fields 
along Finley Road as it winds through the ref-
uge. 
   (Continued on Page 12) 
 

 

 
January is always a time of 
hope and renewal, as the 
New Year begins and the 
days of our wet Oregon 
winter grow progressively 
longer, and hopefully a lit-
tle brighter! The Friends 
Board is energized by the 
generosity of our member-
ship and conservation 
community, and the migra-
tory winter birds are abun-
dant and active on the ref-
uge wetlands and fields.  
Beginning in November 
and throughout the holiday 
season, we experienced 
an unexpected surge in 
support through donations 
from our members and like
-minded conservationists.  
. A pair of young bird-
watchers donated an in-
credible $680.50 that they 
earned from pledges dur-
ing the Big Sit bird watch-
ing event.  We received a 
generous donation of 
$1,000 from an anony-
mous donor through the 
Oregon Community Foun-
dation. And in December, 
we sent out an appeal let-
ter to our membership to 
ask for donations toward   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

President’s Column 

Friends of the Willamette Valley National Wildlife Refuge Complex 

Wild Goose Tales 

FRIENDS' MISSION 
 

The Friends of the 
Willamette Valley  

Refuge Complex is an 
 independent nonprofit or-

ganization whose  
mission is to: 

 
·Promote the  

conservation of the  
natural resources of the 

Refuge Complex 

·Foster awareness and ap-
preciation of the  

Complex through  
educational and  

recreational opportunities 

·Participate in activities 
that help the Complex 

achieve its goals. 

WINTER 2017 

Board Members 

 President  

Dave Landkamer 

Vice-President 

Logan Bennett 

Secretary 

Sandy Kuhns 

Treasurer 

Carroll DeKock 

Store Managers 

Jeanne Taylor 

Lena Proebsting 

Directors 

Brian Wachelka 

Azizah Mohd  

Diane Young  

Elizabeth French 

Doug Spencer 

Tom Nelson 

Debbie Maynard 

 

     Dave Landkamer 
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VOLUNTEERS! 
Come be a part of Winter Wildlife Field Day - March 18th 

 
Everyone is invited to a free, family friendly, and fun day exploring our local 

wildlife at Finley National Wildlife Refuge on Saturday, March 18. The 2017 Winter 
Wildlife Field Day runs from 10 am to 2 pm with 9 separate activity stations at the ref-
uge headquarters and a wildlife watch on the Homer Campbell Trail.    

 
Children can visit several stations and earn an Explorer Patch while they: 
 

     * learn how to help the pollinators that are critical to our lives  
*see live birds from the Chintimini Wildlife Rescue Center,  
*explore the forest and marsh with experts from the local Audubon Society,  
*get personally acquainted with critters in the pond and the forest soil,  
*touch wild animal fur and bones,  
*dissect owl pellets and  
*let their creative side fly!  

 
Volunteers are  needed between 9 am and 2:30 pm to help guests ex-

plore Nature and earn their Wildlife Explorer Patches.. If you can 
help from 2-6 hours, please contact                                                                                       
      Teri Engbring at chateditors@gmail.com.  

Children with 
their  Wildlife 
Explorer Patches  
at Winter Wild-
life Field Day in 
2016. 
 
 
 
Article / Photo  
by                 : 
Teri Engbring  
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Habitat Detective by Diane Young   
 
On what Finley trail are these April and October views located?         
See page 12 for the answer. 
 

Volunteers!  Join the Friends Table 
at the Oregon Garden for Earth Day, 
Date:  April 22nd from 10 AM – 4 PM 

 
Help us staff the Friends table.  Help for part of the day, and then spend time 
touring the beautiful gardens for free.  It is a fun time in a beautiful place. 
 
Our theme this year: Native Wildlife.  We will have fun educational projects 
for kids  and pass out information about the Refuge Complex and the 
Friends.  
 
 
 
 
 
The planet, wildlife, NWR’s & public lands and volunteers -   everyone will 
agree that these things are now more vitally important than ever.  
 
Doug Spencer is the contact person for the event; he and his wife have 
“manned” the table for past events.  He can give you more information and 
answer any questions you might have.  Please send him an 
email!      <dgspencer1630@gmail.com>                       Swan Photo: 

Cowli  
Villiardos  



Page  5 WINTER QUARTER 2017 

 Elk Survey Picking up Steam and Data    
  by Azizah Mohd and Dave Landkamer 

  Last September, the Friends 
Biology Committee initiated a new 
Elk Survey Project to help Finley 
National Wildlife Refuge staff collect 
more data about the Roosevelt elk 
that frequent the fields and forests of 
the refuge, and to give our members 
an opportunity to take part in an im-
portant and enjoyable field biology 
study. Now, nearly six months later 
and in spite of severe weather in De-
cember and early January that pre-
vented planned surveys, the data from 
over 35 surveys is starting to accumu-
late, The fun experiences of the vol-
unteers as they do the surveys are 
accumulating as well. 
  
 The elk survey involves stop-
ping at 12 specific viewing spots 
along the refuge roads to look for elk, 
count their numbers, and make notes 
of other interesting birds or wildlife 
that are seen. Volunteers choose 
when they want to do the survey, and 
usually take about two hours to com-
plete it.  A quick review of the data 
shows that the elk can be seen any 
time of day, most often in fields 
along the edges of the forest. Elk 
were sighted in nearly 1/2 of the sur-
veys, which shows that careful obser-
vation often reveals their presence.  
  
 Seeing the elk is always a 
thrill because of their impressive size, 
and because they are most often seen 
in large herds. Most of the elk seen 
during the surveys have been cows 
(females), but herds usually have at 
least a few bulls (males) mixed in 
also, and sometimes the bulls have 
huge antlers. This winter, in addition 
to the elk, survey volunteers are see-
ing large flocks of water birds that 
are over-wintering in the valley, such 
as Canada geese, tundra swans, 
Northern pintails, Northern shovelers, 
and American coots. Bald eagles can 
often be seen hunting the flocking 
birds. 
 We are very fortunate to have 
the help of an unexpected group of  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
volunteers; the young men of Phi  
Delta Theta Fraternity at Oregon 
State University. Twelve members of 
the fraternity have completed over 
half of the surveys, more than dou-
bling the data that has been collected 
thus far. In addition to gathering lots 
of useful data, the students are learn-
ing and having plenty of fun (see the 
quotes and photographs in the boxes). 
The students have also offered to as-
sist with data entry and analysis. We 
are pleased to have these university 
students join our conservation com-
munity of volunteers, and are very 
grateful for their support of the wild-
life refuges in our area.  
 
 In contrast, only a few 
Friends members have joined in the 
survey effort; a few board members 
and one new member who drives all 
the way from Salem to do the sur-
veys. This has been surprising as we 
thought that many of our members 
would jump at the chance to help 
with the elk field survey.  
 
If you would like to participate 
in the elk survey project,  
please contact Azizah 
(azizahmohd@yahoo.com) to 
learn how you can join our elk 
survey team. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Priscilla  
Seaman  
photo 

 “Elk Spotting 
has given me the op-
portunity to get out of 
the city and go enjoy 
the fresh air while 
helping serve the 
community.   
 
  I love getting up 
early on the weekends 
and going out to see 
some elk while taking 
some photos.  
 
 I have started to 
teach myself different 
types of hawks so I 
can spot them and 
name them while I am 
at the refuge.”        
     
    Austin Souto-Maio 
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Doug Spencer, at the request of Tom Nelson, has been giving refuge wildlife tours to groups of 
very interested residents from Stoney Brook Retirement Center in Corvallis.  So far they have 
been to Finley and Ankeny NWRs.  The minibus full of visitors enjoyed the ducks, geese and 
swans at Eagle Marsh, and Pintail and Egret Marshes at Ankeny. Next time the plan is to visit 
Baskett Slough NWR.  The pictures above were taken by Doug during the trip to Finley NWR. 

Corvallis Seniors Enjoy Winter Wildlife 

 
Meet Beatrice 
Serrano-Martinez, 
our Willamette Valley 
NWR Complex Intern.  
She was born in Port-
land, and graduated 
from Oregon State 
University with a B.S. 
in Natural Resources. 
Before coming to the 
WVNWRC, she in-
terned at the Yaquina 
Head Outstanding 

Natural Area for the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment,  and in Bandon for the Oregon Coast 
National Wildlife Refuge Complex.    

 
Under the guidance of Samantha 

Bartling, the Complex point person for Out-
reach and Education, Beatrice has taken lead-
ership for developing a Latino Outreach Pro-
gram to increase Latino community participa-
tion in the Refuge Complex, and to help that 
community see the refuges as resources, not 
just places. To inspire interest and connection 

between the community and  the refuges, Be-
atrice has developed  bilingual nature walks, 
where both English and Spanish would be spo-
ken. They will begin on Saturday, Feb. 11 
(weather permitting). 
 

Everyone who loves nature can agree 
that their love began by getting outside and ex-
periencing it first-hand, especially in the com-
pany of friends.  These guided walks will be a 
perfect opportunity to engage and excite visi-
tors and pique their curiosity. Speaking Span-
ish will not only help break down the language 
barrier, but also help Latino families, especially 
the older members,  understand better in a 
comfortable atmosphere.. Beatrice hopes that 
in her groups both English – speakers and 
Spanish – speakers will have a good time, 
learn something, reinforce their bond  with na-
ture, and strengthen the social bonds between 
us all, regardless of our language or ethnicity. 
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The Wild Goose Nature Store has 
had a successful year.  We welcomed 
a total of 3768 visitors last year, and 
the store was able to make a big dona-
tion toward this year’s main project—
rebuilding the Woodpecker Loop’s 
viewing deck.  We have added some 
new volunteers to our group, too.  We 
still see people who tell us that they 
are visiting the Refuge for the first time 
and they always have positive com-
ments.   
 
 We are continuing to increase 
our stock of educational kids’ books. 
We love to spark interest in our young-
er visitors.  Books for all ages are a 
primary focus at the Nature Store.  Also in stock 
for these frosty days, are new long-sleeved t-
shirts in dark green with the Finley elk image, 
(matching the elk image on the caps) and printed 
locally.  We have replenished our supply of Fin-
ley acorn woodpecker t-shirts.  This popular shirt 
is our own design, also printed locally.  
Please stop by and see us on your next visit to 
Finley NWR.     

 
 
 
                                                           
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Managers Lena Proebsting and 
Jeanne Taylor send a heartfelt 
“Thank You!”  to their outstanding 
crew of volunteers. 
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Wild Goose Nature Store 
 
Located in the 
     William L. Finley NWR 
 
 

Open All Year 
      Friday, Saturday  
         and Sunday  
 
10 AM to 4PM  
 

Photos: Lena Proebsting 
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Fencing:  
Good, Bad and the Ugly 

 
by Douglas G. Spencer,  

Board Member 
 
 
 While you are visiting our three nation-
al wildlife refuges in the mid-Willamette Val-
ley, have you ever thought about the fences 
you view along the roads, trails or in the 
marshes, fields and forested areas?  I have 
and wondered why they are there.  During 
the time when these lands weren’t national 
wildlife refuges, many were owned by private 
individuals as homesteads and farms.  Most 
of these people had livestock and to keep 
them confined, they erected either hog wire 
or barbed wire fences.  Some of these fences 
ran along property lines for miles, others 
were shorter and divided up the livestock in 
smaller units for grazing preferences.  Many 
of the time these fences traversed marshes, 
so livestock had a water source and some-
times went through forested areas, which is-
n’t preferred but gave access to other habi-
tats, such as the grasslands or prairies.  After 
these homesteads were purchased for the 
establishment of the refuges, these fences 
were not a high priority by the refuge staff to 
remove and some of these fences are still 
used on the refuges for cooperative farmers 
to graze cattle on specially assigned areas of 
the refuges.  The fences that remain many of 
have been grown over by vegetation or fallen 
down and are rusting away in the soils, while 
others hinder movement of wildlife. 
 
 Four courageous volunteers for our 
Friends organization have taken the task of 
pulling these unwanted, unsightly, and im-
peding fences out of the ground and hauling 
the remains to a pile for future recycling.  
Most of this work is going on at William L. 

Finley National Wildlife Refuge, but future 
plans will be to remove fence from all the ref-
uges and units.  These volunteers first walk 
through the fields and forested areas to lo-
cate an old fence, then the hard part comes 
for the removal.  Most all of the removal of 
fence is done manually, with the use of fenc-
ing pliers, brush clippers, axes, post pullers, 
hammers and shovels.  When we find a 
fence and start the long task of removing it, 
many of the times the fence needs to be 
pulled out of the soil after wildlife have tram-
pled it down or a fallen tree.  A lot of the work 
has been along the west boundary of the ref-
uge adjacent to Bellfountain Road, some be-
hind the Cabell Barn and near Cattail Pond.  
Recently a fence was discovered on the 
southern boundary of the refuge between Mill 
Hill Trail and Gray Creek/Marsh.  This fence 
was both hog wire and barbed wire with 6’ 
steel posts and corners of 8x8 inch wooden 
posts.  This entire fence was over 1500 feet 
long and had no purpose for the refuge; in 
fact it was impeding wildlife use to the waters 
of the creek and marsh.  With help of our vol-
unteers, most of this fence was removed.  A 
section crossing the Gray Creek marsh is 
planned to be removed this coming summer, 
when the waters recede. 
 
 So to help our volunteers to locate 
further unneeded fences and posts, I give 
our readers a challenge, as you ride or 
walk trails within these refuges and you 
come across a fence, remember where 
this fence is located and provide this in-
formation to our refuge staff to record.  If 
the staff decides this is a fence that needs 
to be removed, they will let our volunteers 
know.  Lastly, I want to thank the volun-
teers that have been working so hard to 
remove our unwanted fences.  Great job, 
thank you! 
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The Rich Guadagno Memorial Loop Trail 
  Baskett Slough NWR 
 
 Oregon’s recent Snowpocalypse did not deter hikers 
from enjoying the sights and sounds of the 1.0 mile Rich 
Guadagno Memorial Loop and the  .75 mile trail to the Rich 
Guadagno Observation Platform.  Both are year-round trails 
that provide opportunities for viewing wildlife in any season.  
The Loop trail passes through oak woodland, and mixed conif-
erous forests.  The trail to the observation platform includes a 
moderate climb to the top of Baskett Butte, which overlooks 
the marshes, which fill with thousands of migratory water birds 
during refuge season, which is happening now.   
 Rich Guadagno was a biologist with the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service.  He was a dedicated conservationist who, for 
part of his career, worked at the Willamette Valley NWRC.   
He helped design and construct the trail that now bears his 
name.  On September 11, 2001, was one of the passengers 
on Flight 93, which was hijacked and ultimately crashed near 
Shanksville, PA.. 

 

Rich Guadagno  



Page 11 WINTER QUARTER 2017 

 

Photo: Paul Farrell 

 INFORMATION ABOUT THE ECLIPSE IN AUGUST 



Habitat Detective: the Answer 
 
This seasonal trail (April 1-Oct 31) is located off of Bruce Road and is called Cheadle 
Marsh Trail. This delightful loop trail or connecting trail to the  Pigeon Butte trail has 
breathtaking, fenceless views of Pigeon Butte and the surrounding countryside. Maps 
and descriptions of Cheadle Marsh Trail and Pigeon Butte Trail are available through-
out refuge kiosks and at the refuge headquarters. 

President’s Message (continued from Page 1) 
 
Many trails at the refuges remain open year round, although some are closed seasonally in 
the winter to avoid disturbing the wintering wildlife. Winter trail walks often yield excellent 
wildlife and bird sightings because the trees and other plants have dropped their leaves, al-
lowing for better visibility. Try one of these top winter walks at the refuges: 
 
Finley Refuge: The: Homer-Campbell Boardwalk. There are lots of waterfowl on Cabell 
Marsh. 
Ankeny Refuge: The Rail Trail Boardwalk to Observation Blind. Watch for beavers in the wa-
ter. 
Baskett Slough Refuge: The Rich Guadagno Memorial Loop. Enjoy the mixed habitats and 
great vistas. 

The Friends Board   
 needs new members 
 
.Come to a board meeting 
and see if you would like to 
participate. 
 

            Interested?  Contact: 
            Dave Landkamer   
       djlandkamer@yahoo.com 
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Visit Us Online At 
www.FriendsWVNWRC.org 

P.O. Box 2238 
Corvallis, OR 97339      

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Membership Form  

5 New Membership    5 Renewal  
Name:_______________________________________ 
Address:_____________________________________  
____________________________________________ 
City/State:__________________ Zip:_____________ 
Daytime Phone:_______________________________  
Email:_______________________________________ 
5 Please check this box if you DO NOT wish to share your  
information directly with the Refuge Volunteer Coordinator for 
additional volunteer opportunities.  

 
I am interested in these volunteer opportunities:  

 

5Work Parties   5Special Events 5Wild Goose Nature Store 
5Education Programs  5Board Member  
5Habitat Restoration 5Grounds Maintenance  
5Other____________________________ 

Annual Membership Categories  
 
 5 $10 Senior / Student  
 5 $15 Individual  
 5 $25 Family  
 5 Volunteer*  

 

All contributions in excess of 
membership fees are tax  

deductible under corporation 
guidelines.  

$___________Tax deductible donation  
 
 

Please make checks payable to 
FWVNWRC.  

 
* Please contact the Friends Volunteer  
Coordinator to see if you qualify. 

secretary.friends@gmail.com 
 
Phone: 541-757-7236  Ext. 224 


